Faculty Caucus Meeting Minutes
Wednesday, February 07, 2024
Immediately Following the Academic Senate Meeting
Unapproved


Call to Order

Chairperson Horst called the meeting to order.

Roll call
Senator Mainieri called roll and declared a quorum.

Public Comment: All speakers must sign in with the Senate Secretary prior to the start of the meeting.
None

[bookmark: _Hlk142985919]SGA Discussion Regarding Proposed Legislation 

Senator Monk: Thank you all for giving me the opportunity to speak with you all. I want this to be very conversational, so I am going to keep my introduction pretty brief. Us on the Student Government side are focused on advocacy. We are focused on getting media interviews, meeting with legislators to present the idea to them, a lot of the specifics of the legislation we are leaving up to Senator Koehler and his staff. I want to be able to field some feedback from you all based on the current proposal so we can get a better understanding from his end. In terms of the specifics, I won’t be able to have too many answers for you, but I will still happily accept any questions you all have for me, because it is going to be a monumental change if we are able to accomplish this. To introduce this, I am not sure if I have ever spoke specifically about what wellness days are. Language going forward, I have been referring to them as mental health days; wellness days are what they will be in the law. 

Wellness days come from the idea of being able to give students an excused absence to be able to tend to their emotional well-being and mental health. In 2021, K-12 students were afforded 5 days per year to have these days where all they had to do was email their teacher. K-12 are allowed to make up the work due on that day, but I anticipate it will be a little bit different with the higher education version of the law. Where we are in the process, the bill has been filed and it has been officially assigned to the Higher Education Committee in the Senate. State Senator Dave Koehler is sponsor in the Senate, Representative Sharon Chung will sponsor in the House. The model that they are operating under, so Northeastern University in Boston, they are the first University in the United States that have wellness days for university students. There are no states with wellness days for university students. If passed, Illinois will become the first in the nation, so we are working into uncharted waters on this, that is the reason that a lot of the specifics we are still working out because this is a law that has never existed before and this is a entirely novel concept for universities. 

We want to work very collaboratively, we want to find a solution that is going to work for all stakeholders, and that is the reason that the current form is not the exact way it was for K-12 students. As we know, higher education is significantly more complicated than K-12 education, so where we are right now, and I anticipate this is very similar to what it will be in its final form is, it is two days per semester, and universities can fulfill the law in two separate forms. Either the administration can designate two days throughout that semester for full university closure to act as the wellness days, so very similar to how universities implemented mental health days during the pandemic. I know ISU was one of the universities that did that as well. The second way the law can be fulfilled is- students can work with their individual faculty to take the wellness days as needed throughout the semester; a lot of the specifics on that side we are still working out, and that is what I wanted to focus on with this conversation. 

I’ll open it up to the floor for questions, but the tracking is definitely one of the areas that is going to be the trickiest part of it. There are a few different ways we can go about this. SIUE formed a committee to look into the implementation of wellness days on their campus, and the way they have it structured is the same way Northeastern University at Boston has it, where there is a central form tracked by a central office, so Dean of Students is the way SIUE would work, but that is a little bit different than the way the legislation is written, where it would be one-on-one with faculty. The reason for that is, the policy we have to pass is going to have to be able to apply to universities of 60,000 students, and community colleges of only a couple thousand. Resources are going to vary, scheduling is going to vary, so that is the reason that there is so much dexterity for how to fulfill the law and being able to work with individual faculty to put less pressure on the administration to have a central form tracking office, all that infrastructure, you don’t have to worry about it you will have specific faculty who will be able to handle that. 

In my mind another one of the advantages of having faculty track it is it will increase the responsiveness of mental health crises. Where students are not just taking the day and receiving an email with available resources, but now they have to tell a specific faculty member that, “Hey, I am struggling with my mental health, I am taking this class day off.” And now you can have a faculty there on the front lines who can reach out to the student, encourage them to look out for available resources, and be able to have that personal connection between the student and faculty members. However, I do understand the limitations for some faculty when it comes to keeping track of this. That will be the conversation and what I want to gather feedback from you all on, but I will open it up first to see what kind of questions you all have for me. 

Senator Valentin: Definitely the centralized form. When I discussed this with other faculty and the idea of the one-on-one communication with faculty, to me that’s problematic; because, first off ,that means that there is no method of tracking the two day usage of the wellness days. A student could contact me for my Monday class and say “I’m taking a wellness day.” And take that wellness day for the Monday, and then they can communicate with a faculty member who teaches on a Tuesday, and then on the Tuesday say, “I’m going to take a wellness day today.” And can basically go through the two wellness days and just use them two wellness days per class per faculty. So that creates an issue. If someone is taking a wellness day that should be taken for the whole day, and there needs to be some method to track and also notify that the student is taking this wellness day universally, for all classes for that singular day.

Senator Monk: That makes total sense, it is one of the concerns that comes with having the faculty be the primary tracker, because it will increase challenge on faculty to keep track of the data, and you practically get ten days off depending on how you define classes, and that was an issue we knew we were going to run into.  Where I have three classes on one day, five classes on another, how are we going to weigh them differently? The way the legislation is written, there wasn’t much of that taken into account. One of the ideas that we brought to Senator Koehler and his staff is looking into is potentially implementing a percentage system, so you get a certain percentage of courses you can take off. Let’s say you get 10% of your classes that you can take off, and that is how the law is written. If you have a class that meets 10 times a semester, you get one of those class days off, but if a class meets 50 times a semester, you can take 5 days of that class off. There is going to have to be a lot of that figured out on how the tracking is going to be fulfilled. What is going to be the actual process of taking the mental health day, but that is going to be one of the main concerns that we will be running into. 

Senator Holland: I was wondering if there had been any thought to the idea that lots of students might have days that they want to take off, say around Thanksgiving and spring break to extend their vacation? 

Senator Monk: It is a risk, and there will have to be certain exceptions. I don’t know about being able to implement them on breaks. The challenge with that, and the hope would be that it teaches students to be more responsible with their mental health, so you have this resource to attend to your mental health. This project doesn’t end once this legislation has passed, the project continues when we do our awareness campaign on what is proper usage of mental health days. I encourage the State to go apart of that campaign as well. Wasting your day because you want to get on spring break a little early flies in the face of what the spirit of the law is supposed to be. Will students take advantage of it? Yes, but the hope is that we are able to show students this is for your mental health, to attend to your mental health in crisis, to go take advantage of available resources, and that is something I would task the next student president to do, is to get that awareness campaign going.

Senator Pancrazio: If we have a hundred students in one of our classes, and each one has the option of taking 2 days for which they are self-declared, we are talking a major burden on faculty. I introduced this to my constituents, and the idea of having something that is not vetted by the Student Access and Accommodations office did not receive a ringing endorsement. Many of my colleagues do not take attendance. I think I have sufficient reason to believe that our faculty would reject that. I’m not saying that faculty are cold, we have to have stability in classrooms. We have a lot of responsibilities, most of which are not seen. It is very different from K-12.

Senator Monk: There are a lot of different ways to skin a cat. We are going to go through this process, we are going to have faculty unions that are going to get involved once this hits the House, so we will be able to have a lot of these conversations. We might get to the end of this and it is the administration that tracks it, we’ll put it through a central office. The challenge with that is, you have to figure out if community colleges have that type of resource, and if they don’t, where are we going to get the funding to fund community colleges to invest in these types of resources? This is going to be an ongoing conversation in the Higher Education Committee in the House. In terms of the professors who are already flexible --  I don’t doubt faculty that they are going to be willing and flexible to work with students. They challenge with that is not all faculty are going to be that way. There are faculty who say, “If you don’t show up, you are losing points off for this.” This is intended as a way to address for those types of faculty, and to bring more awareness to the issue. The students checking out and missing the majority of their classes, I believe that to be a separate issue. My worry would be that is more symptomatic of a mental health issue.  If they are taking those mental health days ,now they can get plugged into resources, now we can catch that a little bit earlier; but, individual students, why they are missing that many classes, that is a conversation you have to have on an individual level. The way the current legislation is written, the fall break, if universities want to have that 2-day designated, you know a 4-day weekend in the middle of the semester, they are free to do that and fulfill the law. That’s a very valid concern and the reason why there is going to be a lot of leeway in the legislation. 

Senator Nikolaou: Was there any discussion about finals week in particular?

Senator Monk: That would be the great exception, I should put that out there, there will be a lot of exceptions. Finals week was going to be a big one, big exams, experiential learning as well.

Senator Nikolaou: When you say exams, do you mean regular scheduled exams throughout the semester? We create our courses and we create the different assessment pieces, because now we have the midterm grade reports; and then what we have been told is these midterm grade reports help with tracking students who might need more support, or might have issues with their financial aid. If students can self-select into taking mental health days off during periods when they need to submit their assessments, and the faculty cannot submit the midterm grades report on time, would we actually create problems with their financial aid?

Senator Monk: The way the Northeastern University in Boston is structured is that if there is something due on that day, it is still due on that day. Especially in the modern world where we have the technology to be able to electronically submit the majority of our work, it will be the way it will be structured. You are not going to be able to just take your mental health day, get off that exam, and then take it later, or skip out on an exam. You will still have to have it due on that day. That was another reason with the faculty tracking it, one of the advantages is that faculty are free to work it into their syllabus the best way it is going to apply. If a faculty decides, “These are going to be the exam days, this is going to be an exception for us, you can not take your mental health day on that.” They are free to do so.

Chairperson Horst: The faculty will be able to define moments in the class that are not mental health day eligible?

Senator Monk: From my understanding. 

Chairperson Horst: For instance, in music you can’t take a mental health day on the day of the performance?

Senator Monk: Yes, that is a specific example that Representative Chung brought up. We recognize there will be a lot of exceptions that will be in this law.

Senator Valentin: I think this opens up a lot of questions then. We are talking about legislation, and if the language in this legislation is going to include finals week, but then there are exceptions about finals week, and sometimes in the Fine Arts final projects are due at the last week of classes and they don’t participate in finals week. That’s another conditional situation and it seems there is an expansive number of conditional situations that would have to be implemented, so to put that into legislation seems difficult. To go with the other side where it is just a simple one-on-one negotiation between student and instructor, that causes these other complications, which is then the instructor’s responsibility to track, to verify, that the wellness day being taken is being taken uniformly across the days, and also compensating then, for a class of 100 students if then that wellness day excuse is then taken in to account for turning in an assignment. Does that then say, “I took my wellness day on Monday and I wasn’t able to work on the assignment due Wednesday, and therefore I need a extension to that assignment.” It spins off into all these complications, so trying to encapsulate the situation in legislation seems to be a difficult prospect. I would argue the reason why we have wellness days that is easier to define in the K-12 environment is that you have a student system where students are participating 5 days a week through core hours during the day and it is similar to a traditional working environment; so wellness days, vacation days, within a traditional work environment that is 5 days a week 8-5. That type of negotiation in taking time off that can be put into legislation because you have these structured time commitments as opposed to the university experience which is a more patchwork interaction in terms of how different faculty run their courses. The crux of the problem is how do you put any legislation that would have all of these conditional statements about finals, about breaks, etc.? That seems to be a difficult task. 

Senator Monk: A couple things on that. This is the nature of politics and government, finding a solution that is going to be able to solve this many issues at once. A lot of the legislation is going to be written by Senator Koehler’s professional staff who deal with higher education legislation, can work with higher education institutions, every other stakeholder, faculty unions to be able to come up with a law that is going to be able to work. We are trusting him to be able to come up with a law that is going to be able to work. Your mental health doesn’t take a break while you are in university. If we are going to have mental health days for K-12 students, and we are going to have personal plus time for the professional world, I don’t see any reason why college students should be excluded from that. 

Senator McHale: I am torn by the discussion. First of all, begging that you not intrude upon that one-to-one interaction, where they email us beforehand and we say we can be empathetic, we can be supportive, we can encourage them to utilize university services. I want to ask that we be very careful that we not intrude on that one-to-one, but by the other token, we should take this opportunity to encourage them and even possibly for the codification of documentation visit university services. I appreciate the intent, some of us exercise it naturally, but I think it does provide an opportunity to say, “Yeah you can take two health days but you are going to need to show that you utilized university services in terms of counseling etc.

Senator Monk: I’m glad you brought that up because that is a provision in the K-12 law. If you take more than 2 days in a row in K-12 you are required to meet with a counselor. The challenge with that is Student Counseling Services is already under an incredible amount of pressure, so if you have it where you take one mental health day and now you are required to meet with a counselor, where are the resources going to come from for that? I agree there will have to be provisions in there where you will have to get in touch with certain resources, just specifically what that interaction with resources is going to be is going to be a little bit different with higher education compared to K-12, but that is certainly something that will be included in the final proposal. 

Senator McHale: Thank you, and you did mention PATH, and that is one of those types of resources. 

Provost Yazedjian: About community colleges needing resources, any kind of implementation of something like this is going to require resources for your institutions as well, it is not just the community colleges that would need additional resources. We may have Canvas right now, but if we need to use Canvas to come up with a system that requires people that we either have on staff who need to use their time for that or hiring who may have to come up with a system or hiring people who are going to track this, everybody would need resources. It is going to require more from somebody if this is implemented, not just community colleges. When you said it could be either individual or a university closure, I am not sure you meant University closure, just no classes right? Those are two different things. University closure means, if the University is closed, you can’t get any resources. I think we would need to be clear in our language on that.

Senator Mainieri: The amendment for the K-12 folks, just getting back to the legislation because I don’t imagine the implementation or exceptions would be handled in legislation, it would be left up to the universities. The way that this came to be for K-12 was amending a current act and adding in these provisions because there was already a law concerning absence and truancy already existing for K-12 and I can’t find similar legislation already existing for college students, so this is going to be a brand-new law, new territory?

Senator Monk: The specifics of the legislation, it is an amendment to the Mental Health Early Action on Campus Act, so that is a list of 10 goals universities are required to fulfill relating to mental health, this will be the 11th goal for MEHAC.

Senator Pancrazio: Occasionally students will share with me that they are taking antidepressants and they are changing their medication, usually at the worst possible time, the middle of the semester when they have plenty of other stressors and there are adverse side-effects. What kind of cruel person would insist on having a student take that while the are going through all kinds of vomiting, perspiring, so I am questioning the ability of people who are not in the classroom, and this happens to K-12 all the time, there are politicians that are constantly imposing things by people who have never been in the classroom, and I think that is happening to us right now. Sometimes the best thing to do is have those teachers who have very strict rules, because there are obligations. In therapy-speak they talk about limits. Sometimes society places limits on us- I have to pay my taxes, I have to pay my mortgage. After Covid we have seen a level of permissiveness that we are just starting to work out. Finding that students immediately after Covid were very interacted in a way that was foreign to most of us who have had 20 years of experience and trying to draw them out and get them involved in the classroom work was extremely difficult. My trust of people who are outside the classroom and outside the profession to be able to tell us how we are going to do things is very limited. I’m struggling to find out how this is going to work effectively to the benefit of students and that benefits faculty. We have to have sustainable teaching and learning.

Senator Blum: Whatever is decided it needs to be simple. Two days, and there has to be a lot put into the law that defers to the universities. You just can’t write this from Springfield. All these things that are coming up you are not going to be able to figure it out in the law. We can say there are 2 wellness days, universities figure it out. That is a policy we can write and the Provost Office can help us with what we need to support that. I just think it has to be simple, clean, and let the people who are in charge of educating individuals in the state make those kinds of decisions.

Senator Monk: That is my expectation as well- leave this as broad as you can to let universities fill in the gaps. That is the reason that it is as broad. We have discussed some of the drawbacks that come with that. 

Senator Novotny: Did I hear you say that experiential learning would be not included in this? 

Senator Monk: I anticipate that will be one of the main areas of exception that will be included, for example science laboratories where there is a ton of setup that goes into managing that type of experience, so to have a faculty member have to set up a lab or set up a musical performance where it is such a burden to have to reset that up on a different day, that will be an area of exception. 

Senator Novotny: From Nursing’s perspective, this would really be difficult, because getting enough clinical placements for our students right now is stretching us already even before we get the higher enrollment that is coming. This is a big concern to the faculty in Nursing. We already cut down the hours we have for these clinical experiences and then if we take the times we already set there in agreement with the institutions with which we have these experiences, I don’t know if it is even a possible situation to decrease our learning in the clinical area any more than we already have. Faculty already have an extra day that we have to show up with students who don’t show up to clinicals, and we are not getting paid for it any extra. If you are lucky enough to have students all come to your clinical on the days they are supposed to, good for you, but if you are not, you have to show up another day already.

Senator Monk: Student teaching is going to be a huge one as well. 

Senator Hollywood: I see this as kind of a vicious loop. You have legislation that is telling us we have to allow these mental health days, we do this, they miss an exam, they can make it up, they don’t do quite well on it because they missed all the material in class. The Student Code of Conduct says they are responsible for all the material in class, even when they are not there, so then they get a poor grade on their exam and their grades suffer which leads to more mental health issues. You see where I am going with this? The act of taking mental health days can actually lead to more mental health problems. I’m not saying that we shouldn’t. If we have enough autonomy then we can work with them; but I know that in a large lecture hall like mine, I will cover 150 years in a 50-minute session. You miss that one class, you miss that much time and that is like a third of the exam. If they don’t do what they need to do outside class to make that up they are not going to do well on the exam.

Senator Midha: Regarding the statement you made that if it is labs or other things that require resources and time to set up then it is excluded. What is to say that a faculty who is preparing for a class does not spend time? That is also resources for the faculty, so if the student cannot miss the lab, why can the student miss a class then? 

Senator Monk: With that it is specifically preparation. Setting up a lecture is much easier than setting up a lab for it, but I understand the spirit of the argument. 

Senator Edwards: What do you envision the law saying is the faculty’s responsibility there? Is the faculty’s responsibility to re-give that lecture, then in a class of 100 that would potentially be 200 independent individualized lectures given, would that be the legal responsibility of the faculty, or is it the responsibility of the faculty just to say, “Ok you missed those two points, we will waive those two points.” Because that is very different. 

Chairperson Horst: That is my question too, because is there a legal responsibility if a student has mental illness, would there be a legal responsibility for the faculty to make up the work? Because technically they are ill. If we don’t make up the work, could there be consequences legally?

Senator Monk: I would like to go a little bit back in terms of the lecture being less difficult. I appear I made a mistake on that; I recognize the difficulty that comes with teaching. There is going to be a lot of discussion on the way this is going to be applying and the goal of this is not to put a burden on faculty, we want to have a solution that is going to be able to be the easiest for students to tend to their mental health and learn to be responsible with their mental health. The intent is not simply letting students run away from their responsibilities and hide from their teaching and their educational pursuits, what it is is to teach them “You need to learn to manage your mental health. You need to learn to improve on it,… and here is  a day where you can go and attend to it very intentionally so you can come back with a renewed sense of purpose for your studies, …so it will be the responsibility to make up any work, learn that missing information.

Chairperson Horst: But will it be the faculty’s responsibility to make up the work with the students? I think with Athletics there is a responsibility to make up the work. Would it be our responsibility to duplicate efforts for every student that took a mental health day?

Senator Monk: Potentially. We don’t have the specific language for the legislation. One of the ideas that was brought up by Representative Katie Stuart was including the mental health as an excused absence in the same way an athletic event or University-sponsored event is. There is going to have to be a lot worked out in terms of how this applies on faculty.

Senator Bonnell: This is a follow up to the Provost’s statement. When you said no classes, does that mean the library is open or not, because this seems like an important thing that the library should be open, but I am unclear on that one. 

Provost Yazedjian: Going back to the weather, if class is canceled the library would generally be open on that day because University buildings would be open etc. So I think it would go back to exactly what would be written here. If it is an administrative closure, everything is closed, but if it is just classes are canceled, then operations continue, it is just that there are no classes. I think that is the nuance we would need to clarify.

Chairperson Horst: Senator Monk, could the University say that the Monday and Tuesday before Thanksgiving are mental health days?

Senator Monk: That is a potential way to fulfill it, two days per semester that can be designated as those wellness days. From my understanding of the current legislation that would be a way to fulfill the law.

Senator Torry: We have policies right now where students can seek, “I have a sore throat, I go to Health Services, I get a note. I go to my professor.” Most of us would accept that as, “This kid is sick enough to go see someone at Health Services.” And I make up the work. I don’t know why a student is missing my class, mental or otherwise, and in some ways it doesn’t matter, nor is my job to determine if it should matter. He is going to see an expert for mental or physical illness and bring me a letter of why they missed it. If I have that, most of us say, “Ok, he did his job.” You make up the work that you missed, but it is documented. Are we debating “personal choice day” or a “mental health day”? If it is mental health, it is an illness that seeks attention. If it is not, “I woke up, I didn’t feel good, so I didn’t go to class.” And you missed work. “Did you go see someone?” “No.” Well what do you want me to do with that? We have policies now through the Dean of Students of missing through physical health days, and mental health falls under those policies that we have. I don’t know what would be different. If a student is mentally struggling, they should go see an expert. If we get an email from that expert, all of us are going to be fine with that. 

Another thing is, it is not one or two days, you can’t say, “Two days this semester for each student.” Most students are going to need more than two days if they truly have a mental illness and a health problem to cover it. To say you get two days, then it becomes a personal choice day. That is very different in our books and that alleviates a lot of our struggle, and we deal with that every day with just plain sickness. We know that students will tend to get sick around test days. I have a rash of grandmothers that die before my exams every time, it is always the same thing, and we always deal with that. I don’t know what we are debating in terms of policy of sick days for mental health vs physical health. To me they are not different, there needs to be mental experts involved that say, “This person came and saw me.” And if I get that, I treat it like anything else. I don’t know why we are having this debate of the government mandating a certain number of days for an illness. They don’t say, “You have strep throat, don’t go to class for two days and you get those off for free. You don’t go to class until you take antibiotics, and your fever is gone, then you come back to class. That is why a doctor tells you that. I don’t know what the difference is here, why this is so complicated, why there needs to be a mandated mental health day when they don’t know what the disease is to give me two days to cure it when they haven’t seen me.”

Senator Monk: The way these are more envisioned as is the day-to-day maintenance when it comes to mental illness, because it is a good point. The thing with mental health is, it can just kind of hit you at any point and it is not a consistent symptom. It is one day you feel good and can go to class, the next day you can’t get out of bed, you have an anxiety attack, or are in a depressive episode. That is really what these are intended to fulfill is when you have those acute crises, where you simply can’t make it out of bed, that is what these are intended for. They are not intended for you to simply go fix your mental health, because that is not simply how mental health works. It is not something you can just go to a doctor for and get taken care of; it is a lifelong maintenance of it and some days are going to be worse and some days are going to be better. These are intended for students to be able to take care of themselves on their worst days. 

Chairperson Horst: I think we have time for one more comment.

Senator Su-Russel: I admire you, Senator Monk, for your extensive work to advocate for our constituents. The thing I was trying to concur was Senator Torry and my other colleagues. We are all here for the students, we want the best for the students wellbeing and success in general.  But I am trying to figure out, for educators and scholars, do we know what the evidence-based best practice is to ensure and promote wellness, mental health, whatever it is called, diagnosed or not, just in general because you had a bad day? What is the common, empirically demonstrated best practice that we know is something we should implement? I don’t know if there is a two-day policy that should be enforced universally, because it has been researched well enough for the last decade; and that is why we should use that in our home institution as well, but I think we need some more information. How far along was that two-day proposal? There are probably many other ways that work better, it sounded really complicated. 

Second, my background is Human Development and Family Science. I know families and humans are very complicated. Like what Senator Torry said, it is so complicated when you just had a bad day and can’t get up, and sometimes I think most of our colleagues are really understanding of that, right, for one day or two. Most of us can be flexible and understanding, but sometimes your grandparents do die, I do know that, and even their roommates or their chosen kin die and that is a big deal and they can’t just show up to class the next day or for a whole week. Abortion happens among students, homelessness happens a lot too, so I don’t think that two proposal can solve these problems, especially for the students who need them the most.

Senator Monk: We are not sitting here pretending these two days are going to solve mental health, it is simply an added resource for students to be able to attend to their mental health. It is a national crisis that we are dealing with, and it is going to take institutional adjustments from our federal system to be able to start addressing some of these issues, it is going to take a societal effort to start amending the mental health crisis. In this position I saw an opportunity to do just a little bit to help out with it, so that is where this came from. I don’t want to pitch this as, “We pass this, mental health is gone.” This is simply an extra resource for students to be able to take advantage of.

Chairperson Horst: It is late. I am going to say, I think from what you are hearing we all deal with students every day and we all are understanding of student situations, and I feel like this is a micro-management of the faculty-student relationship at the higher level. We do this all the time already, so to have some sort of Byzantine rules around it from Springfield just strikes me the wrong way. But thank you for braving the Faculty Caucus.

            

Adjournment
Motion to adjourn by Senator Peterson second by Senator Mainieri. The motion passed with unanimous approval.

